ACLU of Virginia 

Six North Sixth Street, Suite 400  Richmond, Virginia 23219  (804) 644-8022


November 2, 2005





(Name)

(Address)

(Address)

RE:  Voters Rights on Election Day

Dear (Mr. or Ms) (Name):


With Election Day less than one week away, I am writing to alert you to two recurring problems at the polls in Virginia and to ask you to take appropriate action to make sure that all qualified voters are able to cast their votes next Tuesday.  

Right to Vote without ID 


Although Virginia voters are not required to carry any form of identification to the polls, the ACLU of Virginia receives calls every Election Day from voters who have been turned away because they are unable to present an ID.   Sometimes, these voters walk away and do not vote in the election.  Sometimes, they go home to get their identification, only to find that the polls have closed by the time they return.  


Virginia law permits any qualified voter to vote in a state election, even if he or she is unable to present any form of identification, “after signing a statement, subject to felony penalties for false statements … that he is the named registered voter who he claims to be.”  Va. Code § 24.2-643.  


It is unconscionable that some poll officials are either ignorant of this law or choose -- for convenience or some more nefarious purpose -- not to make voters aware of it.   It is therefore imperative that poll workers be reminded that identification is not a prerequisite to voting and that they be instructed to offer an affidavit of identity to any voter who is unable to present identification.  Poll workers should not wait for the voter to ask for the affidavit, but offer it immediately after a voter has indicated the he or she is not carrying an ID.

In order to avoid confusion, the ACLU recommends that polling officials affirmatively announce to voters that they do not need IDs.  An incident last November in Chesterfield County serves as a reminder of how important this clarification can be.  The ACLU was told that a poll worker at one precinct asked voters waiting in line to have their IDs ready as they approached the sign-in table.  A witness observed several individuals leaving after the announcement was

made, including one women who had lost her wallet the day before.   Had the poll worker merely added to his announcement that IDs were not required, much confusion would have been avoided.

Right of Voters to Wear Apparel or Accessories with Political Statements

The ACLU of Virginia has received complaints that poll workers have evicted voters wearing a political button or t-shirt from the polling place.  In at least one jurisdiction this practice appears to have evolved without guidance from the registrar.  In other places, such as Chesterfield County, it is our understanding that this is the official policy of the registrar.

The wearing of political apparel is protected speech under the First Amendment to the United States Constitution.  Individuals exercising their right to free speech should not therefore be denied their right to vote.   

Banning the wearing of political apparel at the polls appears to be a misinterpretation of Virginia’s electioneering statute, which makes it unlawful “to solicit or in any manner attempt to influence any person in casting his vote” within 40 feet of a polling place.  The purpose of this statute, however, is not to prevent individuals from passively demonstrating their own political views, but to keep them from actively influencing the votes of others after they enter the polling place.  
I am confident that you, like us, are anxious to see that qualified voters are able to exercise their right to vote without encountering unnecessary obstacles.  We therefore call upon you to ensure that poll workers are properly instructed to offer voters the opportunity to sign affidavits if they are not carrying identification, and that voters should not be denied the right to vote based on their political apparel.  

As always, the ACLU of Virginia stands ready to defend the right of any person who is improperly denied the right to vote.  As always, however, we would much prefer to avoid litigation by ensuring in advance that voters’ rights are respected.

Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call me or our legal director Rebecca K. Glenberg at (804) 644-8080, or send an e-mail to kwillis@acluva.org or rglenberg@acluva.org respectively.  Thank you very much for your efforts to protect the right to vote.







Sincerely,







Kent Willis

Executive Director







